ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
19th February, 2001

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
4.35 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair

Councillors Johnson, Judge, B.P. Murphy, Payne and Wilson
74.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Collins and A.K. Holt.

75.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 15th January, 2001, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

76.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY WORKPLAN
The Director of Corporate Services submitted an updated workplan for the Environmental Scrutiny Committee for 2001.  The workplan contained details of forthcoming reports to future meetings, together with the reasons for the submission of the report and persons requested to attend.

Members expressed their dissatisfaction that a report on housing stock profile and staffing numbers, had not been included on the agenda.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the updated Environmental Scrutiny Committee workplan for 2001 be noted.



(2) THAT the Director of Housing Services be informed of the dissatisfaction of the Committee with regard to the Housing Services Directorate's failure to submit a report which had been requested on housing stock profile and staffing numbers including (a) details on how decisions are made in categorising relets, disposals and the boundaries around such decisions (b) a comparison between housing stock and current staffing numbers both current and in the past five years.



(3) THAT the Director of Housing Services and Chief Executive be informed of the Committee's dissatisfaction with regard to resolution (2) above.

77.
UNRECOVERABLE EXPENDITURE ON STREET LIGHTING
The Director of Development Services submitted a report which had been requested at the meeting held on 20th November, 2000, (Minute 57 refers) detailing unrecoverable costs in respect of street lighting.  

The unrecoverable element of the street lighting costs of the Highway Maintenance Budget was made up of four parts:-

· Accident damage to street lighting columns.

· Accident damage to illuminated signs.

· Accident damage to illuminated bollards.

· Accident damage to traffic signals and traffic signal controllers.

A breakdown of current expenditure over the last three year period was given and Members were given further details on the Directorate's policy in recharging damages.

Members commented that debt recovery may be improved by the setting up of a centralised debt recovery unit.  If debt was incurred by a specific Directorate, there would be more incentive to reduce the debt. 

It was further reported that the Development Services Directorate were currently embarking on a comparison with Salford's offence statistics with those of other local authorities.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

78.
PLANNING AND TRANSPORTATION REGULATORY PANEL - INSPECTIONS - IMPACT ON SPEED OF PROCESSING OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Director of Development Services submitted a report on the implications of Member inspections of planning application sites on the speed of determining planning applications.  Background to inspections by the Panel was given, together with the implications of site inspections on determination of planning applications.

The primary performance target of the Development Control Service was that for the year 2000/2001, 70% of planning applications should be dealt with within eight weeks. This target would be met.  The figure for the calendar year 2000 was 72% and it was expected that the 2000/2001 overall figure would be an improvement on this percentage.  Whilst Members' visits did increase the time taken to deal with planning applications, the numbers involved were not sufficient for this to have a significant impact on the Development Control performance.  In addition, when this was set against the value of the visit by Members, it was considered that inspections were an 

important component to providing a high quality service.  

RESOLVED: THAT the report be noted.

79.
PROBITY IN PLANNING
The Director of Development Services submitted a report which gave details of the District Audit Review into the effectiveness of the City Council's systems for minimising risk in deciding planning applications.  The main objectives of the Audit were to:-

· Assess if management arrangements would provide a robust and transparent planning decision making process which would help maintain public confidence.

· Check that systems for managing planning applications would enable the authority to achieve optimum benefits for the community within legislative requirements.

Local authorities had an important task in reassuring the public that they maintained high ethical standards.  In the context of planning, decisions could have significant impact on the public, not only on land values but also on issues such as the physical environment and economic prosperity.

Further details were given with regard to the works in which Development Services Directorate dealt with various issues with regard to processing of planning applications in respect of telecommunications masts.

In conclusion, it was reported that the work conducted by District Audit was a valuable review of planning processes and overall, the audit was positive.  Areas of good practice had been identified, the City Council was commended for its response to the Nolan report on planning matters and of particular value, areas for improvement had been proposed within the action plan.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted and that the Development Services Directorate be commended.



(2) THAT the following recommendations contained in the action plan of the District Audit be implemented:-

(i) review all cases where the Members' decision has been overturned on appeal and identify any lessons to be learnt,

(ii) record votes in the minutes where officer recommendations had been overturned,

(iii) recover "on-costs", such as legal and additional planning officer costs, from the Developer,

(iv) report on progress on all section 106 agreements to Members on a regular basis and 

(v) issue closing statements for all completed schemes.

79.
ASSET MANAGEMENT - DISTRICT AUDIT REPORT
The Director of Development Services submitted a report which detailed the main contents and recommendations of the District Audit Report on Asset Management in the authority.

The Audit was part of a national programme of work undertaken in local authorities in 1999/2000.  It followed on from research undertaken by the Audit Commission and examined the way in which Salford used and managed its property that was owned and leased and its contribution to the delivery of Best Value.  As part of its Best Value Review Programme, the report considered that the Authority would need to evaluate:-

· How its asset portfolio supported continuous improvement of the service.

· The contribution that non-operational assets made to corporate objectives.

· The organisation of its Property Support Services.

The timeliness of this Audit (August, 2000) should assist Salford to plan its approach to Best Value in Property Management by raising key issues.  It would contribute information regarding good practice, which could usefully inform the Best Value Review Process.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the main contents of the report and the following key recommendations made by District Audit be noted.

(i)
Develop an overall Asset Management Strategy that links assets to the Council's appropriate objectives.

(ii)
Calculate the cost of maintaining the existing asset base, consider the level of property holdings required for future services and the funding needed to sustain it.

(iii)
Draw up a timetable of plans for the delivery of AMPs in line with the DETR requirements.

(iv)
Establish Cabinet level responsibility for strategic management issues.

(v)
Ensure that Best Value Reviews of property rigorously assess the competitiveness of the property services provided by the Council.

(vi)
The work of the Energy Audit Section should support the AMP process and the corporate energy policy should be integrated into the AMP.

(vii)
The Council should seek to raise its ratio of plans to reactive maintenance works, with the longer term objective of matching good practice.

(viii)
Ensure that clear objectives and rationale are developed for all non-operational assets reflecting the corporate objectives of the Council.



(2) THAT it be noted that the key recommendations of the report are to be considered as part of the Best Value/Asset Management/Property Review which is currently programmed for completion by March, 2002.



(3) THAT a further report on Asset Management - District Audit be referred to Cabinet for consideration.

80.
BEST VALUE REVIEW - ASSET MANAGEMENT/PROPERTY REVIEW PHASE 1
On 29th January, 2001, the Asset Management Scrutiny Panel met to consider a phase 1 Service Profile Report prepared by some of the officers on the Panel.  It considered an initial analysis of the services delivered and identified major issues which needed to be addressed to demonstrate Best Value.

The major issues were discussed by the Panel including a draft Terms of Reference which had been tabled as a discussion document.  Although discussions were useful only two Panel Members attended the meeting and it was agreed that the Terms of Reference were appropriate for the next stage of the Best Value Review.  It was therefore concluded that the Terms of Reference should be referred to the Environmental Scrutiny Committee for consideration rather than approval.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Terms of Reference agreed by the Scrutiny Panel be approved.

81.
BEST VALUE REVIEW - PROGRESS REPORT MAINTENANCE OF


THE HIGHWAY/ STREET CARE
A report of the Chief Executive was submitted detailing progress which had been achieved since the last report was submitted to the Committee in respect of project briefs which had been developed for highway maintenance aspects of the review.  A survey had been developed to enable public consultation for some aspects of the review.  Work needed to be undertaken in order to bring other areas of the review to the same stage and develop a work programme.

The report provided an overview, but would be discussed more thoroughly at the Highway/Street Care Panel meeting scheduled for 22nd February, 2001.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT future progress reports be submitted including a programme embracing all the activities in the review, and identifying resources and timescales.

82.
DEMOLITIONS ON THE AMBLECOTE ESTATE
In response to a request by the Committee at its meeting held on 20th November, 2000, (Minute 45 refers) the Director of Housing Services submitted a report which gave details of stock profiles in Little Hulton, disposals and demolition with reference to the Amblecote estate.  The report also included information on current staffing numbers, restructuring and decision making with regard to re-lettings.  

In response to Members' questions, it was further reported that the demolition progress had been delayed due to residents occupying properties which were within the demolition programme.

RESOLVED:
THAT the reports be noted.

83.
URGENT BUSINESS
The Chairman indicated that he had agreed to the following item of business, which had not appeared on the agenda for the meeting, being considered as a matter of urgency by reason of special circumstances, i.e. it had arisen since the agenda had been produced and it was necessary to bring the matter to the attention of the Committee.

SOLAR System
David Hunter (Research and Development Manager - Information Technology Services) addressed a series of Members' questions with regard to access to minutes and reports on the City Council's SOLAR system.  Members identified a number of problems in accessing agendas and outlined various difficulties in operating the system.  

In response to Members' questions, it was reported that several changes would be made to the system on 1st April, 2001, and that further training would then be available for Members. 

http://comcapps01.salford.gov.uk/WebDB30/docs/FOLDER/SDM/CMS/ESCR/ESCR190301C.DOC

